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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was conducted under the chairmanship of Ambassador Joaquín Maza Martelli, Permanent Representative of El Salvador, and opened at 10:48 a.m.

1.
Adoption of the order of business

The Permanent Council adopted without amendment the draft order of business (CP/OD-1775/10).

· Moment of silence on the passing of Prime Minister David John Howard Thompson

The Permanent Council offered its condolences to the people and Government of Barbados on the passing of Prime Minister David John Howard Thompson, on October 23, 2010, and observed a moment of silence in tribute to his extraordinary life of devotion and effort on behalf of the people of his country.  The Permanent Council adopted declaration CP/DEC.46 (1775/10) on the passing of Prime Minister Thompson.

· Moment of silence on the passing of Mr. Néstor Carlos Kirchner

The Permanent Council also conveyed condolences on the unexpected and irreparable loss of former President of the Argentine Republic Néstor Carlos Kirchner, on October 27, 2010. The Permanent Council expressed sympathy to Mrs. Cristina Fernández de Kirchner, President of the Argentine Republic, and to the people and government of that country.  The members of the Permanent Council observed a moment of silence in memory of former President Kirchner and adopted declaration CP/DEC. 47 (1775/10) in recognition of his brilliant political career and contribution to the strengthening of democratic principles and to the observance and promotion of human rights in the Hemisphere.

· Presentation of a commemorative gavel to the outgoing Chair of the Permanent Council

The Chair of the Permanent Council presented a gavel to Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, Permanent Representative of Ecuador, in recognition of her efforts at the helm of the Permanent Council from July 1 to September 30, 2010.

· Solidarity with the people and Government of Haiti

The Permanent Council expressed solidarity with the people and Government of Haiti at a time when a cholera epidemic was affecting populations in the country’s central and northern areas and had led to great loss of life and many others victims of the disease. 

· Solidarity with Chile and Ecuador

The Permanent Council also expressed its solidarity with the people and Government of Chile who, through effort and ingenuity, were doing excellent work in rescuing 33 miners trapped for 70 days in the San José mine in the Atacama Desert. It also placed on record its solidarity with the people and Government of Ecuador where, in a similar event, six miners had lost their lives in the Portovelo area, in El Oro Province. 

· Congratulations to Peru for the Nobel Prize for Literature

The Permanent Council indicated its satisfaction and congratulated the people and Government of Peru for the Nobel Prize for Literature awarded to distinguished Peruvian novelist Mario Vargas Llosa, in recognition of his creativity and discipline in extolling human liberty. 

2. Preliminary considerations on the implementation of General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 2555 (XL-O/10), “Promotion and Strengthening of Democracy: Follow-up to the Inter-American Democratic Charter” 
The Chair of the Council referred to the mandates assigned in General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 2555 (XL-O/10), “Promotion and Strengthening of Democracy: Follow-up to the Inter-American Democratic Charter” and noted that, among other things, operative paragraph 14 instructs the Permanent Council to organize and carry out a dialogue on the effectiveness of the implementation of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and to submit the results and/or progress of the same during 2011, to commemorate the 10th anniversary of its adoption.

In that regard, the Chair of the Permanent Council invited the delegations to exchange initial ideas with a view to taking a prompt decision on a course of action.

Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, Permanent Representative of Ecuador, in her capacity as Coordinator of the ALADI group, presented a proposed methodology for furthering efforts to implement the General Assembly mandate.  Ambassador Salvador read aloud the proposal.

The representatives of Belize, United States, Canada, and Jamaica expressed views on the matter.  The Permanent Representative of Nicaragua presented a request to the Secretary General by the SICA member states to submit a report on the actions carried out in implementation and application of the Inter-American Democratic Charter.

The Permanent Council decided to continue its consideration of options to further the implementation of the mandate.

3. Presentation by Mr. Iván Canelas Alluralde, Presidential Spokesperson of the Plurinational State of Bolivia, on the fight against racism in Bolivia and freedom of expression

The Permanent Council heard a presentation by Mr. Iván Canelas Arias on the enactment in Bolivia of a law against racism and all forms of discrimination.

Mr. Canelas Arias described the law enacted in depth.  The delegation of Venezuela expressed appreciation for the contribution constituted by the recently-enacted law, which aimed at building relations of equality and equity.

The Permanent Council took note of the information shared by the Government of Bolivia on the work it had begun against racism and to promote freedom of expression.  It also thanked Mr. Canelas Arias for his visit. 

4. Election of a member of the Board of Directors of the Justice Studies Center of the Americas (JSCA)
The Permanent Council held the corresponding election, for which the candidacy of Dr. Ernesto Pazmiño Granizo had been presented by the Government of Ecuador, and of Dr. Santiago Pereira Campos by the Government of Uruguay.

Attending the ballot were Mr. David Li, Alternate Representative of Costa Rica, and Mrs. Patricia D’Costa, Alternate Representative of Canada.  Eighteen votes were cast for Dr. Ernesto Pazmiño Granizo, of Ecuador, and 14 for Dr. Santiago Pereira Campos, of Uruguay.

Dr. Ernesto Pazmiño Granizo was elected to membership of the Board of Directors of the Justice Studies Center of the Americas for a three-year term, to begin on January 1, 2011.  


The Permanent Representative of Ecuador expressed appreciation for the support of the delegations.  The Permanent Representative of Uruguay congratulated the Government of Ecuador and Dr. Pazmiño on the election and expressed appreciation for the support of the delegations for the candidacy of Dr. Pereira Campos. 

5. Oral report by the Assistant Secretary General on the invitation to the Chair of the Permanent Council to take part in an international electoral observation program

The Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert R. Ramdin presented the information requested regarding the invitation received by the Chair of the Permanent Council to take part in an international electoral observation program in the context of the parliamentary elections held in Caracas, Venezuela, on September 26, 2010. 

After the Permanent Representative of Guatemala, Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klée, had expressed his view of the matter at length, the Chair of the Permanent Council declared the discussion of this matter closed.

6. Approval of minutes of Permanent Council meetings

The Permanent Council approved the minutes of the following meetings:

· Special meeting held on February 19, 2009 (CP/ACTA 1680/09)

· Regular meeting held on June 17, 2009 (CP/ACTA 1696/09)

· Regular meeting held on February 17, 2010 (CP/ACTA 1740/10)

· Special meeting held on May 24, 2010 (CP/ACTA 1757/10)

· Regular meeting held on July 19, 2010 (CP/ACTA 1762/10)

· Special meeting held on July 22, 2010 (CP/ACTA 1765/10)

7. Other business
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The Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert R. Ramdin, referred to the technological improvements implemented in the Main Building meeting rooms at the headquarters of the Organization, especially the teleconferencing and videoconferencing facilities installed in the Bolívar Room.

· The Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines expressed appreciation for the congratulations received on his country’s national day and offered condolences to Barbados and Argentina.  

· The Alternate Representative of Nicaragua offered condolences to the Governments of Barbados and Argentina; and expressed the solidarity of his country’s government with the people of Haiti, and congratulations to Saint Vincent and the Grenadines on its national day.  He then expressed the condemnation and repudiation of his country’s government regarding the continued embargo against the people of Cuba and referred to the resolution “Necessity of ending the economic, commercial and financial embargo imposed by the United States of America against Cuba,” adopted by the United Nations. The delegations of Venezuela and United States also referred to the matter raised by the delegation of Nicaragua. 

· The Representative of Dominica requested that the teleconferencing facilities be made available to the delegations to carry out their own work.

· The Alternate Observer of France referred to the World Day against the Death Penalty, a sanction abolished in France in 1981. 

There being no other business, at 1:08 p.m., the meeting was declared closed. 
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�.	The statements and comments appear in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA-1775/10.
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